A 138
COUNCIL, 13th February 2013 

PRESENT:

The Worshipful the Mayor (Councillor J C D Hardy) in the Chair

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Mrs P M Allen

S Baines, MBE
J D Baker
J M Battye

C Beal
S L Benton
J Booth
Mrs G M Carter
Mrs A Collins
B K Collins

D Draycott
A Evans
N Fekri JP
J F B Ford
Mrs R Goldthorpe
G T Hall

D Hardy
D E Kirton
L R Lambert

J M Lynn
E A Martin

A McAllister
R Metcalfe

Mrs P Nash

C Pillai JP
C Raistrick

H J Rivron
B T R Smith

C Stout

D Sutherland
S Sweeney
M K Swift

T Swift

R L Taylor
M J C Thompson
R E Thornber

A D Wilkinson
C V Winterburn
D K Young

S R Young
86 MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28TH NOVEMBER 2012
It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor Beal, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on the 28th November 2012, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor with the following correction.  
In Minute Number 84(B) (iii) on page A129 re-word the final sentence to read:-

‘Councillor Baker commented on the review of the 20mph speed limit which had been introduced in Warley and the need for such limits to be introduced in other areas.’
87 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other interests which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

88 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
(A) 
Councillor Ann Martin, Mayor Elect for the 2013/14 Municipal Year, announced that Councillor Lisa Lambert had been nominated as the Deputy Mayor Elect for the 2013/2014 Municipal Year.  The Council congratulated Councillor Lambert on her nomination.
 
(B) 
The Mayor announced that former Councillor, and Mayor, Joe Kneafsey had passed away and advised that he would be attending the funeral on Monday 18th February at 11.00 am at St Columbus Church, Pellon.
89 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A) Councillor Mrs Allen presented a petition on behalf of residents of Boxhall Road, Elland objecting to the £25 administration charge for the issue of resident parking permits.

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(B)
Councillor Benton presented a petition relating to Wellholme Park Nursery and the proposal to remove funding from day care provision at the Nursery.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(C) Councillor Benton presented a petition relating to placing a pedestrian crossing on Briggate in Brighouse.

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
(D) Councillor Benton presented a petition on behalf of the Mixenden Parents Resource Centre relating to a cut to the Centre budget over the next three Years.


The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
(E)  Councillor Mrs Carter presented a letter on behalf of the young people and  staff of Sowerby Bridge Youth Club to express concern about proposed cuts which may result in the closure of the centre.


The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
(F) Councillor Baines presented a petition on behalf of parents and staff who had concerns relating to access into Carr House Lane from Newlands Private Day Nursery.


The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
(G) Councillor Lynn presented a petition in relation to the closure of NHS Walk In Services, in Todmorden and Halifax Town Centre.


The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
(H) Councillor Draycott presented a petition seeking the retention of Sowerby Bridge Youth Centre, Foundry Street, Sowerby Bridge.

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
(I) Councillor Wilkinson presented a petition relating to the proposal to close Sure Start Nursery provision in Sowerby Bridge (New Road), Wellholme Park, Field Lane, Elland and Todmorden.
    
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
90 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12

There were no questions from members of the public.


91 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
REVIEW OF HOME TO SCHOOL TRANSPORT POLICY (CABINET, 10TH DECEMBER 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 107/B78) 





It was moved by Councillor T Swift,




Seconded by Councillor Evans,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 107/B78 be approved.


Councillors Baines and Mrs Carter commented on the Recommendation.


RESOLVED that the Home to School Transport Policy be amended by the removal of paragraph 3.4 relating to transport assistance to denominational schools and the removal of paragraph 3.2.2 relating to transport assistance to a Calderdale school when there is a nearer school to the child’s usual residence, situated outside Calderdale boundary be approved.


(B)
TREASURY MANAGEMENT – ANNUAL STRATEGY (CABINET, 28TH JANUARY 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 129/B91)



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Smith,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 129/B91 be approved.

RESOLVED that the proposed Treasury Management Strategy for 2013/14 and the amendments to the Treasury Management Policy be approved. 

(C) 
PRUDENTIAL INDICATORS 2013/14 – 2015/16 (CABINET, 28TH JANUARY 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 130/B91)  



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Smith

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 130/B91 be approved.

RESOLVED that
(a) the Authority sets aside 4% of its Capital Finance Requirement (CFR) each year as its Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) for Supported Capital Expenditure (the CFR method) and that MRP for prudentially borrowed capital expenditure is based on the life of the assets financed (the Asset Life method); and

(b) the prudential limits contained within the report be approved as follows:



An operational boundary for external debt of £159m, £165m and £163m and an Authorised Limit for external debt of £166m £171m and £169m for the financial years 2013/14, 2014/15 and 2015/16 respectively.

(D) 
UPDATE ON NEW ARRANGEMENTS FOR PUBLIC HEALTH IN CALDERDALE (CABINET, 28TH JANUARY 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 132/B92)  

It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Battye,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 132/B92 be approved.

Councillors Stout, Thompson and B Collins, commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED 
that the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services be authorised to make the following amendments to the Constitution:

(i) to incorporate the provisions of the Health and Social Care Act 2012 and the proposed Local Authorities (Public Health Functions and Entry to Premises by Local Healthwatch Representatives) Regulations (when published); and

(ii) to take account of the new statutory designation of the Director of Public Health role. 

(E) 
SCHOOL TERM DATES (CABINET, 28TH JANUARY 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 133/B93)  

It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Evans

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 133/B93 be approved.

RESOLVED that the updated Guiding Principles for Yorkshire and North East Regions be adopted as Council policy for the setting of school term dates and holidays.

(F) 
COMMUTED SUMS POLICY (CABINET, 28TH JANUARY 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 134/B94)



It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 134/B94 be approved.


Councillor Thompson commented on the recommendation.


RESOLVED that the adoption of the proposed Commuted Sums Policy for the future maintenance of the highway in compliance with statutory requirements be approved.  
(G) 
LOCALISM ACT 2011 – A FRAMEWORK FOR IMPLEMENTING COMMUNITY RIGHTS IN CALDERDALE (CABINET, 28TH JANUARY 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 135/B94)



It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 




Seconded by Councillor Mrs Nash,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 135/B94 be approved.


RESOLVED that 

(a) the proposed framework and process for dealing with the Community Rights to Challenge, including setting a window for receipt of Expressions of Interest from 1st July 2013 to 30th September 2013 and annually thereafter, be approved and adopted for implementation; and

(b) the proposed framework and process for managing the Community  Rights to Bid, including the compilation and maintenance of a Register of Assets of Community Value, be approved and adopted for implementation.
(H) 
REVIEW OF ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SENIOR MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE (CABINET, 28TH JANUARY 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 138/B96) (E)




It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 




Seconded by Councillor Metcalfe,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 138/B96 (E) be approved.


Councillor McAllister commented on the recommendation.


RESOLVED that the proposed new Senior Management Structure for the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate, replacing the posts of Head of Wellbeing and Social Care and Head of Commissioning for Adult Services with the new posts of Head of Safeguarding and Quality and Head of Partnerships and Personalisation at Chief Officer salary level 5 be approved, and the provisions of Article 12 – Officers at Part 2 of the Constitution be amended accordingly.

(I) 
WASTE MANAGEMENT PFI (CABINET, 11th FEBRUARY 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 139/B98) 




It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 




Seconded by Councillor Smith,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 139/B98     be approved.


RESOLVED that the Director, Economy and Environment and the Head of Housing, Environment and Renewal be authorised to agree to proceed to the award of the Waste Management PFI contract and that the Council invest £9.2m in the Waste Management PFI Project at operational commencement on an invest to save basis.

92 STANDARDS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION


(A) 
MEMBERS ALLOWANCES SCHEME FOR THE YEAR 1st APRIL 2013 TO 31st MARCH 2014 (STANDARDS COMMITTEE, 31ST JANUARY 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 18/I24)


It was moved by Councillor Martin,




Seconded by Councillor Sweeney, 

that the recommendation of the Standards Committee contained in Minute Number 18/I24 be approved.

RESOLVED that 

(a) the Members Allowances Scheme approved by the Council on 15th February 2012 be approved for the year 1st April 2013 to 31st March 2014; and

(b) the annual adjustment provision for Basic and Special Responsibility Allowances continue to be not applied for the year 1st April 2013 to 31st March 2014, meaning that there will be no increase in those allowances in May 2013.

93 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION


(A) 
ANNUAL PAY POLICY STATEMENT (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 4TH FEBRUARY 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 26/J17)


It was moved by Councillor B Collins,




Seconded by Councillor Winterburn     

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 26/J17 be approved.

RESOLVED that the Council’s Pay Policy Statement for 2013/14 as detailed in the Head of Human Resources written report and the annexes attached be approved.

94 MOTION UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14

(A) 
CALDERDALE WALK IN SERVICES (NHS)

Prior to moving the motion Councillor Lynn, as mover, sought the permission of the Council to submit an altered motion in place of the motion set out on the Council Summons.  The Council consented to this action. 



It was moved by Councillor Lynn, 




Seconded by Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe    
that

(a) this Council notes:

 

(i) that NHS walk in centres, intended to treat minor ailments without an appointment and offer out of hours service at weekends as an alternative to going to A&E services, were established in Todmorden and Park some years ago following an analysis of local needs.
(ii) the widespread public concern expressed regarding proposals to close the NHS Walk-in facilities in Todmorden and Halifax
(b) Council welcomes the decision to continue the provision of these services for up to six months;
(c) this Council therefore requests that

(i) the Adults, Health & Social Care Scrutiny Panel examines the issue of Walk-in Centres and produces a report for consideration at the Council Meeting scheduled for 24th April 2013;
(ii) the CCG and the Calderdale & Huddersfield NHS Trust work with the Council on an agreed protocol for public consultation and scrutiny when significant changes are proposed to services or where there is a particular impact on local communities; 

(iii) those responsible for the commissioning of the present ‘walk in’ services seek to retain these services until a joint agreement is reached on commissioning a new service, including arrangements for consultation; and
(iv) the Cabinet Member for Adult, Health and Social Care and the Lead Member for Children’s Services convey to the CCG/PCT and the (Shadow) Health and Wellbeing Board the views of this Council.

Councillors Wilkinson, Metcalfe, Fekri, M K Swift  and Booth commented on the motion.

RESOLVED that 

(a) this Council notes that ‘walk in’ centres, intended to treat minor ailments without an appointment and offer out of hours service at weekends as an alternative to going to A&E services, were established in Todmorden and Park some years ago following an analysis of local needs and the widespread public concern expressed regarding proposals to close NHS Walk-in facilities in Todmorden and Halifax; 
(b) this Council welcomes the decision to continue the provision of these services for up to six months; and
(c) this Council therefore requests that:
(i) the Adults, Health & Social Care Scrutiny Panel examines the issue of Walk-in Centres and produces a report for consideration at the Council Meeting scheduled for 24th April 2013;
(ii) the CCG and the Calderdale & Huddersfield NHS Trust work with the Council on an agreed protocol for public consultation and scrutiny when significant changes are proposed to services or where there is a particular impact on local communities; 

(iii) those responsible for the commissioning of the present ‘walk in’ services seek to retain these services until a joint agreement is reached on commissioning a new service, including arrangements for consultation; and
(iv) the Cabinet Member for Adult, Health and Social Care and the Lead Member for Children’s Services convey to the CCG/PCT and the (Shadow) Health and Wellbeing Board the views of this Council.
(Councillors Battye, Booth and Mrs Goldthorpe each declared an interest as they were registered patients at the Todmorden  Group Practice.)
95 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES




It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 




Seconded by Councillor  Sutherland, and 

RESOLVED that Councillors be appointed to serve as Members and Substitute Members of Scrutiny Panels and Committees for the remainder of the 2012/13 municipal year as follows:

	Planning Committee


	-
	Councillor Sutherland to replace 

Councillor Burton as a Labour Member



	
	-
	Councillor Sutherland to replace 

Councillor Sweeney as Chair of the 

Planning Committee for the remainder

 of the 2012/13 Municipal Year



	
	-
	Councillor Sweeney to replace 

Councillor Burton as Deputy Chair of the 

Planning Committee for the remainder 

of the 2012/13 Municipal Year



	Governance and Business Committee


	-
	Councillor Sutherland to replace 

Councillor M K Swift as a Labour Member



	Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel


	-
	Councillor Wilkinson to replace 

Councillor Lambert as a Labour Member



	
	-
	Councillor Lambert to replace 

Councillor Wilkinson as a Labour 

Substitute Member



	Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel
	-
	Councillor Lambert to replace 

Councillor Wilkinson as a Labour Member


96 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES

No nominations were required.
97 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 13
(A) Councillor Mrs Allen asked Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment about what residents would get for their £25 Residents’ Parking Permit?

Is the proposed charge purely to cover administrative costs, or will some of this fee be used to provide extra enforcement of the parking regulations, with action being taken against those who park in the affected streets without the benefit of a residents’ parking permit?

Councillor B Collins responded advising that the introduction of a charge for resident’s permits was approved by Cabinet at its meeting in August 2012.

The charge of £25 per permit was to cover the cost of administration which currently is in the region of £80,000 per annum.

Additional enforcement was not required as evidence suggested that there were very few complaints received about abuse of parking within these schemes. However, if Councillor Mrs Allan had a particular issue then it should be reported to the Parking Service who would direct additional resources as required.

There were a number of Residents Permit Schemes that were in a category known as Prohibition of Driving (PoDs). These streets had signs on entrance restricting access but no bay markings. This was because these particular streets were either unmade or too narrow to support road markings, therefore, the Councils Civil Enforcement Officers had no authority to enforce on these streets.

Officers were aware of the problems that this situation caused to many of the affected residents and as such were meeting early next week to try to find a solution to this problem.

98 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS
(A) LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor T Swift, Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Budget preparation and consultation

January has inevitably been dominated by the preparation of budget proposals and the associated consultation; as this will be discussed separately at the end of the month, I will not comment further here. This inevitably leaves the rest of the report somewhat brief.
Tour de France

One of the most exciting developments has been the news that firstly, Yorkshire would be hosting the Grand Depart of the Tour and then, in January, confirmation that the route would include a sizeable proportion within Calderdale. I believe that our costs in supporting this will be more than justified by both the immediate economic impact of the visitors generated by the Tour, and the huge opportunity to promote Calderdale to an international audience – now we have to work to make sure we secure all the benefits of this.
Arts Council grant for Square Chapel

I was very pleased by the news that the Square Chapel has received a huge Arts Council grant towards the Cornerstone project. Having also recently visited the Orange Box youth facility, the vision of creating a vibrant community and heritage hub centred around the Piece Hall is rapidly becoming reality.
Flood recovery work continues

I’ve been briefed regularly by the staff team who have been leading on our response to the summer flooding, learning the lessons and planning for the future. A formal report on this will be coming to Cabinet in the spring. I continue to be disappointed about the lack of central Government help with the exceptional highway and infrastructure costs, and I am writing again to the Prime Minister to highlight this issue.
Calderdale through the Leeds City Region

Now that the Leeds City Deal has been signed, we are starting to make progress in several areas. The Tour de France is a practical example of how we can benefit from shared initiatives; and Cabinet has also recently agreed our participation in the West Yorkshire broadband scheme where our contribution will lever in significant added economic benefit to the district. Taking part in the Leeds City Region Transport Fund will give us the opportunity to drive forward major investments that will reduce congestion, improve access to jobs for local people, and make Calderdale more attractive as a place for businesses to invest as well as opening up access to some new sites for these investments. By working together with partners both in West Yorkshire and in Greater Manchester we have been able to make the case for investment in the Caldervale line and, whilst there is still some way to go in securing our long-term aim of electrification, this is already showing benefits in both planned investment and future proposals.
Similarly, the partnership with Greater Manchester Councils on household energy and the proposed Leeds City Region project for the Green Deal show that where we are clear and confidence about our priorities, we can secure real benefits for local communities by working together cooperatively with our neighbours.
Key events since the last Council have included:-
· Attending the homecoming parade for the Duke of Wellington’s Battalion of the Yorkshire Regiment – a great honour to attend and it’s sad to have found out since that this historic name is shortly to disappear completely from the army.

· Several meetings of the various West Yorkshire and Leeds City Region bodies – these cover private and public leaders meetings; the Association of West Yorkshire Authorities; and the board of the Leeds City Region Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP).

· An important and significant meeting of the Calderdale Assembly, which endorsed the priorities we have set out for the Wellbeing strategy and generated lots of ideas and initiatives about how these priorities, could be taken forward.

· Attending a special LGA interest group meeting discussing the role of Councils in addressing community cohesion and reducing the risks from extremism.

During the period, I have also met with several of the individuals and organisations we need to work in partnership with, including Chief Superintendent Harden; a briefing session with the Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Trust; a number of local business representatives; representatives from the North Bank Forum who will be providing the voluntary sector infrastructure service in the future; Pennine Prospects; and, last but not least, the new Police and Crime Commissioner, Mark Burns-Williamson. 
The Leader referred to the mislabelling of meat products and the firm in Todmorden which was now the subject  of a criminal investigation.  The Food Standards Agency and the Police advised that they were not aware of any risk to health in the Borough. The Council was checking with its suppliers on the issue.
Councillor Mrs Carter commented on the disappearance of the historic name of the Duke of Wellington’s Regiment as a Battalion of the Yorkshire Regiment and the importance of maintaining links with the regiment, and expressed concern relating to the future of the freedom parade.

The Leader, Councillor T Swift advised that there would still be a connection with the Regimental Chapel at Halifax Minster and the Regiment’s display at Bankfield Museum and he would look into what the future of the freedom parade would be.

Councillor Hall asked for clarification of what the process was when a petition was presented to Council, was there a mechanism in place to feed back to the presenter of the petition.

Councillor T Swift advised that he was happy to liaise and discuss this issue with the Governance and Business Committee to look at the process.  Presently, when a petition was received, this was forwarded to the relevant Directorate along with a copy of the petition for action, and a letter acknowledging receipt of the petition was forwarded to the Member who presented the petition at Council.   It was the responsibility of the Member presenting the petition to chase up any response.

Councillor Hall expressed concern at the untidiness of the highway with litter and leaves, could anything be done to improve the situation.

Councillor Swift advised that any concerns or complaints relating to untidiness should be reported to the Customer Contact Centre. 

Councillor Raistrick asked if there would be a review to examine whether or not being part of the Leeds City Region was producing anything positive for Calderdale.

Councillor T Swift responded advising that the Leeds City Region was reaching the point where a number of projects would be going forward for development, including the future governance arrangements through the proposed combined joint committee, and benefits from the transport fund.  Joint working with Leeds and Manchester was  also producing very positive support in relation to investment on the Caldervale Line.
(B) CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i) Deputy Leader

Councillor Janet Battye, Deputy Leader, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
This report is a summary of specific activities that I have been involved in since the last Council meeting in addition to work on preparing the budget and as a member of Cabinet.

Flooding: Work continues on recovery and longer-term resilience: with plans to be presented to the forthcoming meeting of the Steering group meeting. The Valley of Lights in the Upper Valley and announcement of the route of Le Tour has given a positive boost to the area but the repair work is still not complete.
Transforming local services: This Review is completing the mapping of services, those provided by the Council, its partners and known community resources, so that proposals can be worked up in the next few months: moving from “as is” to “could be” and “should be” so that by end June, there are proposals for the future shape and location of local services, aiming not only to make savings but also provide better co-ordinated, co-located services in local areas (“community hubs”) for local people. There are emerging examples of good models and good services.
Social Enterprise and Collective and co-operative approaches to service delivery: I attended an interesting regional masterclass for councillors provided by the LGA, and was particularly enthused by the example of a workers’ co-operative established with the support of Rochdale Council to provide home care services. The seminar explored the role of Councils, commissioning being about enabling as well as procuring, different models for providing services, and how staff can be involved in these changes. This links in with work being done through the Economic Task Force for encouraging the development of the social enterprise approach to providing services.
Green Economy: A major focus of the Leeds City Region Green Economy Panel is on developing an “investment pipeline” of projects for low carbon and renewable energy schemes, along with examining the possibility of an Energy Efficiency retrofit scheme using the Green Deal. The Calder Energy Future Panel is now establishing working groups around the community; business and housing, to push ahead on plans to significantly reduce carbon within Calderdale over the next decade. 
Police Commissioner Consultation: I attended a local meeting before Christmas: my particular interest is ensuring that Neighbourhood Policing continues to be a high priority.

Health and Wellbeing: The recent Board meeting endorsed the Wellbeing Strategy as it moves from Shadow to becoming established. The new Healthwatch service, with the influencing and signposting elements being run by VAC, is preparing to start in April and is preparing a preliminary launch on Tuesday March 5th. The advocacy role will be run with Kirklees for a year to collect more information.

Job Carving: I was delighted to attend a celebration event recently: this is a remarkably successful scheme helping people (usually with mental health difficulties) get into work. 

(ii) Economy and Environment

Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
Since the Council last meeting, I have worked hard, alongside Economy and Environment colleagues, to hold together the directorate’s key services, against the combined effect of major spending cuts, the disastrous summer floods and the recent wild winter weather. To the credit of our entire staff, I now hope we will be able to deliver another balanced year-end budget – with the crucial exception of the Asset and Facilities Management programme, which, I readily concede, is taking longer than planned to meet its huge (and expanding) savings target.
In order to maintain the highways network in the winter months, additional salt supplies had been purchased.  Officers should be congratulated for their efforts in keeping the roads open and grit bins filled.
Councillor Collins advised that the recent Ombudsman report relating to the complaint from the  ‘Don’t Bulldoze our Library’ group regarding the central library/ archive development had been rejected.

A recent press release had detailed an additional £2m benefit  to the Council, from the Broad Street development to be used to support the Town Centre Office Strategy, which would produce savings and rationalise the Council’s office accommodation in Halifax town centre.

A further 4,000 tonnes of salt had been ordered to support winter maintenance activity, and the community energy switch scheme had resulted in 2,256 registrations in Calderdale.

Councillor Ford, Councillor Stout and Councillor Baines commented on other possible alternative uses for the £2m income from the Broad Street development.

Councillor Baker asked if there were any further plans to do another collective energy switching exercise following the popularity of the first exercise.  

Councillor Collins confirmed that there would be another switching schemes exercise in March.

Councillors Stout and Mrs Allen advised of their concerns regarding the parking permit charges and the amount of permits which households could purchase.  Councillor Collins advised that the concerns were recognised and this would be looked into by Officers.  It was a personal choice for households if they wished to purchase a parking permit or not.

Councillor Winterburn asked what the position was regarding the introduction of the proposed changes to the time limits for parking.  Councillor Collins advised that he would investigate and provide a response.
Councillor Baines asked for clarity regarding the proposed increase in the cost of on street parking in Halifax.  Councillor Collins advised that the increase to on street parking was part of a separate scheme and not associated with the parking permit income generation scheme.

(iii) Education and Life Long Learning

Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member for Education and Lifelong Learning submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Attendance at Regular Meetings: I have attended meetings on a weekly with the Children & Young Peoples Management Team to discuss and keep up to date with issues. 
This is in addition to the meetings that take place on a fortnightly basis with the Head of Learning to discuss and develop specific education and learning issues.
I have attended ‘informal cabinet meetings’ to bring Cabinet Members up to date on portfolio matters.
I have attended Children & Young People Scrutiny Panel on an informal basis to listen, comment and contribute as appropriate and attended Children & Young People Budget Review meetings to ensure the appropriate progress is being made. 
OFSTED:

Members will be aware that a revised Ofsted framework has been in place as from 1 September 2012.
Under this inspection framework a total of 15 schools in Calderdale have been inspected:
Of these inspections

1 school judged to be outstanding

9 schools judged to be good

4 schools judged to be requiring improvement

1 school judged to be inadequate
School Effectiveness

We have set up a School Effectiveness Working Group and since the last report I have attended a meeting of this working group and provided evidence pertaining to school improvement in Calderdale.
In spite of our seriously reduced School Effectiveness Team we are regularly producing school performance data and sharing it with schools individually and through their effectiveness group partners. These data are also being used to support and challenge schools, where appropriate, in a more effective and proactive was. As an authority, we are committed to the view that ‘satisfactory’ is not good enough and that we must increasingly pick up on the early warning signs of difficulties and falling standards; applying the early intervention principle.

Academies

Members will also be aware of the difficult situation at Calder High. We have brokered some support from Brooksbank which is proving to be successful, not least with students and parents. However, the DfE still have them on their ‘Sponsor’ Academy hit-list with their preferred sponsors not appealing to the school or the authority particularly, not least because they are from out of the area. David Whalley, the Head of Learning, and I are working very hard to put together a local solution which the DfE will accept. Specifics are not really appropriate at this stage bur we will keep Members up to date, particularly local ward members, as and when we can.
Post 16 Education: 
I have chaired the meetings of the Post 16 Working Party, and it has been agreed that the overarching themes for the group to explore are:
· The number of students participating in post 16 further education and training in all institutions was increasing;

· Significant numbers of young people travelled in to the lower valley school sixth forms from outside Calderdale;

· The decline of the 16 – 18 year old cohort and the requirement for all young people to participate up to the age of 18 by 2015 meant growth in the number of places required to meet demand was neutral; 

· Demographics suggest that some significant population changes with particular decline in the 16 – 18 year olds in the Upper Valley and North and East Halifax; 

· There are small sixth forms in each locality; 

· Equality of access through current admission arrangements to quality provision; and

· Access to re-engagement provision for the young people who are NEET particularly in Central, North and East Halifax. 

The group will continue to meet to explore potential proposal to address these overarching themes.
Key Stage 4 GCSE Results: 
Key Stage 4 data has now been validated and I can confirm that the percentage of students in Calderdale achieving 5 GCSE A*-C including English and mathematics is 61%. This is 2% above the national average and the highest yet achieved in Calderdale.

Key Stage 5 A Level Results:

The pass rate at Key Stage 5 was marginally below the result achieved in 2011, The Average Point Score per student was down by 4.5 points at 728.5, whilst The Average Point Score per entry was down 3.1 points at 203.2.
Future Education Provision

Local Authorities have a responsibility to ensure that all children and young people have fair access to schooling and ensure that it is of the highest possible standard. Part of this process is to carry out a regular assessment of need and provision.
In order to do this, the LA must have regard to a wide range of issues including population changes, quality of school buildings, proposed housing developments, parental preference and to support and raise educational standards. The evolution of Academies and Free Schools adds a degree of complexity to this, but LAs are responsible for ‘basic need’ – i.e. providing sufficient places. This means that all schools must be included in the review.

Members will be aware that population growth, housing development and the quality of school buildings varies significantly in different parts of the Borough and this is also central the assessment process.
Members will also understand that this is a complex process, but the majority of the necessary research and data generation has now been completed and discussions are beginning to take place in relation to analysis of these data, the implications of and associated proposals. Once these have been clarified a paper will be produced which will go through the process of assessment and consultation.

School Funding

The DfE’s long term objective is to have a national funding formula for all schools – the earliest this could happen is April 2015. In the meantime, LAs are required to review their funding formulae, simplify them and aim to create a more consistent national approach in order to make the final transition more smooth.
The DfE have specified most of the changes but where there has been discretion we have worked with schools and the Schools Forum to remove inequalities and gain their support. The other DfE objective has been to reduce the number of formula factors to a minimum in search of simplicity and transparency. The agreed reduction is from 25 to 9 factors as follows:
Lump sum – Basic entitlement – Deprivation – Attainment – English as additional language – Looked after children – Split site funding – Rates – PFI costs.
There are some winners and losers, but all schools know the effect of the changes upon them. In addition, there is a Minimum Funding Guarantee where no school benefits or loses by more than 1.5%. This will certainly apply for 2013/14 and 2014/15.

And Finally

Members may, or may not, be aware that my namesake at Radio 2 is once again combining with BBC Learning this year to run the 500 WORDS competition, [ http://www.bbc.co.uk/radio2/500words/2013/ ]. It asks young people [13 and under] to write a short [500 word!] story with the objective of improving their literacy, inspiring them to read and write more. We are encouraging all young students Calderdale schools to enter the competition. Obviously we hope for a national winner, but a local winner will be chosen and I would hope to bring the winner and runners up to a future meeting.
Councillor Fekri asked whether a  potential conflict existed regarding the governor training being provided  by ‘One Education’ and the firm also advertising its services at the same time. Councillor Evans advised that he was not aware of this issue and agreed to look into the matter.
Councillor Ford stressed his concern that, whilst the Key Stage 4 data had been confirmed at achieving 2% above the national average. Calderdale’s results were still not the best in West Yorkshire and asked about what action would be taken to ensure the next year the results are improved further.  Councillor Evans confirmed that the authority was working closely with both primary and secondary schools to ensure that results were improved, good management was a key issue and was being addressed.

Councillor Raistrick asked what effect the new Ofsted framework would have on the results for schools.  Councillor Evans commented that the new framework was proving to be harsher that the previous one.
(iv) Performance and Resources

Councillor Smith, Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
Apprentices

We now have 23 apprentices working within the Council, 16 of whom are placed within Chief Executive’s Office.

Business Change and Performance Management

Superfast Broadband Delivery Project– I am working with Councillor Collins and Economy & Environment colleagues who are developing a Local Broadband plan. This will support the National objective for rolling out high speed broadband to 90% of premises (Business & Domestic) by 2015.

Access to Services – There has been close working with colleagues in the Web Team and Contact Centre integrating the website with back office systems. This will increase the number of on line transactions available to service users and reduce demand for face to face and telephone contact.

Halifax Town Centre – There are multiple work streams ongoing in support of the Halifax Town Centre Project. These include:
· Smarter Working

· Document Management

· Desktop PC and Server Virtualisation (reduction in the number of servers required)

· Hybrid Mail (an efficient and centralised way of processing digital data alongside the written word in order to produce letters)

Finance

Budget Consultation

I have attended a number of public consultation meetings regarding the draft Cabinet budget proposals. I also had the pleasure of attending Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel to answer questions on specific proposals.

Revenue Budget Monitoring

It was pleasing to report to Cabinet that good progress is being maintained across the Council in managing the budget pressures while delivering the £40m of savings previously agreed by Council.

Treasury Management

Our Treasury Management activities remain strong and earlier on this evening’s agenda Council will have considered the recommendations from Cabinet re the Treasury Management Strategy and also the Borrowing Limits and Prudential Indicators for 2013/14 to 2015/16.
Human Resources

Commercial Business Development
We are in the process of getting the legal work completed for the branding and have also secured a website domain name for this. A focus group has been setup to ensure all services within HR are ready internally to deliver the services. We are now fully developing the marketing material, including a new website and have brought  on board a number of pilot businesses to trial our services followed by securing contracts with these and other businesses for the delivery of chargeable services.

 

Employee Benefits – Staff Discounts Package
The employee benefits package has been developed and has been made available to all staff since the beginning of the year. A registration card was provided to all employees with their payslip in January, which contained full details on how to access the discounts. The website itself is branded with the ‘Your Council’ employee hub and ensures all employees benefit from discounts offered by a large network of retailers.

Councillor Raistrick asked if any of the 23 apprentices were Looked After Children. Councillor Smith advised that this was not currently the case but that Looked After Children were being encouraged to take up apprenticeships.

Councillor Thornber asked for assurances that the superfast broadband would reach rural business centres.  Councillor Smith confirmed that this was a national project with a clear understanding of business needs.

(Councillor Taylor declared an interest in the above as he was an employee of British Telecom.)
(v) Adults, Health & Social Care

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
Like all my Cabinet colleagues, quite a lot of my time over the last weeks has been spent on both the preparation and then consultation on the Cabinet’s Budget proposals. I have attended some of the public consultation meetings and also consulted with the Calderdale Forum 50+ and the Disability Partnership Calderdale, and this week with the Calderdale Learning Disability Partnership.

Following AHSC Scrutiny Panel’s in depth review last year on Dementia Services which Cabinet welcomed and fully supported, and also regarding other developments at a national and local level; work has taken place on producing a refreshed strategy. The Calderdale Dementia Strategy was first approved in 2009 and this comprehensive update is intended to be considered at the next Cabinet meeting and presented as the Cabinet response to the scrutiny report.

AHSC underwent a series of inspections by the Care Quality Commission (CGC) late last year. The Support in Mind team was inspected and fully met all five standards, with one inspector saying “everything is in order”. Feedback from a carer said that this is a fantastic and valuable service.  This inspection was followed in January by a similar inspection on our Shared Lives scheme which again reported that all five standards were being fully met. My congratulations to all involved.

In January I attended an AHSC stakeholder engagement event organised with the charity In Control and Lancaster University for personal budget holders. This was to share findings on an external audit we voluntary undertook. Despite the snow which hit the number of people attending, it was a very informative day and we heard that people were reporting improved quality of life, over 50% reported significant improvements in many areas. These findings were further reinforced by the regional sector led improvement process, which showed Calderdale performing in the top 3 in the region for improved quality of life.

The Council’s strong partnership working with local Housing Associations, NHS and other key partners has recently resulted in three Extra Care Housing scheme bids being submitted. These are for very important and much needed housing/adult care developments and fingers crossed for successful bids. The work done by E&E’s strategic housing unit and AHSC together on these projects has been tremendous.
At a recent Calderdale Forum 50+ network event I attended, time was spent in workshops discussing what is available for older people in community based activities that can contribute to their health and wellbeing. Also considered was what else may be needed to plug any gaps, and how the Forum with others can work together to improve things where needed. A lot of contributions were recorded for analysis and ongoing future meeting discussions on the findings.

Although not directly related to adult social care – the final report of the Mid Staffordshire NHS Foundation Trust public inquiry, (the Francis Report) will no doubt have been widely discussed by the time of the Council meeting. The important lessons identified for the future of patient care following the horrendous problems reported at this hospital trust will have considerable implications for our CHFT, and this report’s contents will need to be taken into account in the ongoing Strategic Review. The Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate was reviewing the report to ensure that adult safeguarding matters were identified and discussed by the Adults Safeguarding Board.
(vi) Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Councillors will already know that just after the last Council meeting, our children’s services were subject to another unannounced Ofsted inspection. We were very disappointed by the timing of this, coming the Monday after the LGA peer review which we had requested. We had invited the peer review to help us identify what progress we had made, and what still needed to be done. The timing of the Ofsted inspection meant there was no chance to apply any of these lessons. (It also meant that in effect senior managers spent the best part of a month in some form of inspection activity).
In addition, on the morning that Ofsted arrived, one of our locality social care teams was relocating from Beverley Place to Northgate House; and the new Multi Agency Safeguarding Team was operating for the first time from the Police Station. Both of these are important and significant developments; neither was ideal to be taking place on the first day of an unannounced Ofsted inspection. 
It was very disappointing that our final overall rating was ‘inadequate’; but pleasing that we were ‘adequate’ in two out of the three areas, and that overall both the peer review report and the Ofsted inspection report recognised the considerable progress that has been made. This included some praise for the way that members have developed their understanding and activity as corporate parents, although this was combined with the message that we need to think a bit more about children who are at risk or under protection plans, as well as those who are already looked after.
The other important message is that although there are areas to develop, no child was found to be unsafe during the inspection – and the inspectors did look in depth at around 100 individual cases. The directorate managers are already taking actions on the areas identified, and a full updated improvement plan will be completed shortly.

During this period, I have met with a great many of our staff in different settings, and attended the latest meeting of the Improvement Board along with scrutiny panels and many other meetings. I have also been involved in many discussions with staff and parents about the future of day care provision in some of our children’s centres; this issue will be looked at again by Cabinet at the end of February.
Councillor Wilkinson thanked Councillor MK Swift for visiting the Foundry Street Children Centre and stressed his support, along with Councillor Mrs Carter that the centre be kept open. Councillor MK Swift advised that everything would be done to try to ensure that the centre stayed open, it was a busy centre and much needed in the area.

Councillor Pillai requested a response to a previous question posed relating to the Children’s Service.  Councillor MK Swift advised that she would look into the matter, although she thought that a response had already been provided.
Councillor Sutherland expressed concern relating to the future of the Mixenden Parent Resource Centre. Councillor MK Swift, advised that the Parent Resource Centre and the early years provision in the area were being looked at in order to provide the right service for the area.
(vii) Communities

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member for Communities submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Preparing for the Tour de France

Colleagues cannot have missed the announcement that the Tour de France is coming to Yorkshire in 2014 and will be in Calderdale on 6 July 2014.  I want to thank all the staff who supported Visit Yorkshire to make this happen, in particular our tourism team.  

This is an extraordinary opportunity for Calderdale to showcase itself as a venue for world class events and as a tourism destination.  We are now working with Councils and partners across Yorkshire to put plans in place to make the most of this opportunity including a series of cultural events leading up to Tour, managing the day of the race safely and securely, and developing a legacy programme which builds on the momentum generated by the Tour.

Here are some statistics that will give you an idea of the size of this event.   
· On the day of the race coming through Calderdale there will be a 3-4 hour spectacle, including 222 riders from 20 teams with a racing entourage of 2 cars per team.  

· There will be a massive publicity caravan with trailers, cars, 9 helicopters for filming, 23 TV stations broadcasting live which will be shown in 166 countries to 88 million viewers.  

· The economic worth to Calderdale is estimated at approximately £3 million on the day with 160,000 visitors to the area expected. 

· Visitors to the area are expected to increase by 15-30% in the weeks following the event. 

We are already receiving reports that accommodation in Hebden Bridge is fully booked and we will be working with our accommodation providers including guest houses, self catering accommodation, group hostels and camping and caravan sites to ensure they are aware of and can benefit from The Tour.

Piece Hall Transformation

More good news has come with the decision by Planning Committee to grant planning permission for the transformation of the Grade 1 listed Piece Hall.  

The Council has also appointed Mr Wayne Bowser as the Chair of the Trust that will take the Piece Hall forward from 2015 once the repair and restoration has been completed. Wayne is recently retired from an executive role at HSBC, and his experience and commercial knowledge will help drive the future success of the Piece Hall.  

We are also delighted by the recent announcement that the National Lottery has awarded £3.9 million towards Halifax Square Chapel’s £5.9 million Cornerstone project.  This project aims to transform its current space and create a stunning new extension that complements the rest of the Piece Hall transformation.  

Preparing for Welfare Reform 

Since my last update, Council has approved our local Council Tax Support Scheme for 2013-14. In addition to this, proposals for a Council administered Welfare Assistance scheme that will replace the Department for Work & Pensions’ Social Fund have also been approved. Preparations to ensure a smooth transition are well underway and are being overseen by the Welfare Reform Partnership. The Partnership helps agencies across Calderdale work together to identify those who are most vulnerable to the reforms and ensure the support we are able to provide is made available to them. With our schemes now in place, we are making available a series of briefings and training aids so that all our staff can keep up to date with these complex changes.

Police & Crime Commissioner

Alongside Calderdale Community Safety Partnership representatives, I met the newly elected Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC), Mark Burns-Williams on 21 December. All agencies working towards making Calderdale safer attended the Stakeholder Listening Event to talk about what’s been achieved, future priorities and challenges for 2013 and beyond.  The PCC has responsibility for appointing the Chief Constable and holding them to account for the running of their force as well as setting out a 5 year Police and Crime Plan, determining local policing priorities, setting the annual local precept and annual force budget and making significant community safety grants to a range of organisations. This will be a key relationship for the Directorate going forward.

Local people having a say about health services

With the background of the recent news about the terrible practice at Mid Staffordshire Hospital I am pleased to announce that Communities Directorate has recently awarded the contract for Calderdale Healthwatch to Voluntary Action Calderdale.  Healthwatch is a new consumer champion for health and social care and will provide local people with a stronger voice in influencing how local health services are provided. We will be launching Calderdale Healthwatch on March 5 2012 at the Kings Centre in Halifax.  This will also include a re-launch for the complaints advocacy service. This service will be provided by CAB in Calderdale and will help support people if they need it when making a complaint about health services. 
Supporting the voluntary sector

We have also recently awarded the contract for the delivery of voluntary sector infrastructure services in Calderdale to North Bank Forum. North Bank Forum is a Yorkshire-based voluntary and community sector organisation. It has a great deal of experience through its work with other local authorities and I am confident that they will bring new skills and enhance the work of the voluntary sector in Calderdale.

North Bank Forum are currently in the process of meeting key people and organisations across Calderdale, finding premises and developing a programme of work and will be set up to start delivering from April 1 2013.
Holocaust Memorial Day
And finally I was pleased that Calderdale Council was able to mark Holocaust Memorial Day in partnership with Calderdale Interfaith Council on Sunday 27 January 2013 at Halifax Minster. The theme dedicated to mark Holocaust Day this year was Communities Together: ‘Build a bridge’ underlining the importance of hearing the experiences of the past and messages of hope for a safer and more inclusive future, where everyone's differences are respected and celebrated.  
Councillor Fekri thanked the Communities Directorate for the achievement of bringing the Tour de France to Calderdale. Councillor Mrs Nash also advised that the Northern Rail Rugby Final was to be held  at the Shay Stadium on 20th July 2013, as well as the Rugby League World Cup game between Italy and Tonga in November.   Calderdale was forging forward with a festival of games and sport in 2013.

Councillor Mrs Carter commented regarding the Tour de France, stressing the importance in liaising with Parish and Town Councils who were also keen to promote the event.

Councillor Hall advised of his concern that street cleaning needed to be addressed.  Councillor Mrs Nash confirmed that work on this had got behind owing to the winter weather and she would speak to the Safer, Cleaner, Greener Team to look in into this issue.

In response to concerns raised by a number of Members regarding the Council Tax Support Scheme for 2013/14 and the Welfare Assistance Scheme, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that the scheme would ensure that the most vulnerable to the reforms would receive support. If Members were aware of any specific individual cases in their Ward, please forward the details onto the Communities Directorate.
99 COMMENTS ON THE WORK OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES, QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES
There were no comments on the work of the Scrutiny Panels and Committees nor questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees from Members.
